**Attachment – Draft Contract**

**Draft Only**

**Do Not Complete at This Stage**

**Read and Retain**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
|  | **RFT1234**  **Contract for the Supply of ABC** |
|  |  |
|  | between the  City of Melville  ABN: 81 152 433 900  and  XXXXXXX  ABN: XX XXX XXX XXX |

**Table of Contents**

[Attachment – Draft Contract 1](#_Toc121482613)

[Details 4](#_Toc121482614)

[Agreed Terms 5](#_Toc121482615)

[1. Defined Terms and Interpretation 5](#_Toc121482616)

[1.1 Defined Terms 5](#_Toc121482617)

[1.2 Interpretation 8](#_Toc121482618)

[2. Agreement 9](#_Toc121482619)

[2.1 Covenants 9](#_Toc121482620)

[2.2 Term 9](#_Toc121482621)

[2.3 Option Periods 9](#_Toc121482622)

[2.4 Extension Of Contract Term 9](#_Toc121482623)

[2.5 Contract Price 10](#_Toc121482624)

[2.6 Custom Duties 11](#_Toc121482625)

[2.7 GST 11](#_Toc121482626)

[2.8 Payment Terms 11](#_Toc121482627)

[2.9 Price Variations 12](#_Toc121482628)

[3. Services 13](#_Toc121482629)

[3.1 Samples 13](#_Toc121482630)

[3.2 Supply of Goods and Services 13](#_Toc121482631)

[3.3 Removal of Contractor's Employees 14](#_Toc121482632)

[3.4 Subcontracting 14](#_Toc121482633)

[3.5 Warranty 15](#_Toc121482634)

[3.6 Supply By Purchase Order 15](#_Toc121482635)

[3.7 Delivery 16](#_Toc121482636)

[3.8 Time 16](#_Toc121482637)

[3.9 Cancellation of a Purchase Order 16](#_Toc121482638)

[3.10 Working Hours 16](#_Toc121482639)

[3.11 Security 17](#_Toc121482640)

[3.12 Insurance 17](#_Toc121482641)

[3.13 Protection of People and Property 19](#_Toc121482642)

[3.14 Notice of Injury or Death 19](#_Toc121482643)

[3.15 Indemnity 19](#_Toc121482644)

[3.16 Title, Risk and Acceptance of Goods 20](#_Toc121482645)

[3.17 Defects Liability 21](#_Toc121482646)

[3.18 Directions From the City 21](#_Toc121482647)

[3.19 Failure to Perform Obligations 21](#_Toc121482648)

[3.20 Suspension of Services 21](#_Toc121482649)

[3.21 Variation 22](#_Toc121482650)

[4. Record Keeping and Audit 22](#_Toc121482651)

[4.1 Records 22](#_Toc121482652)

[5. Miscellaneous 22](#_Toc121482653)

[5.1 Contractor to Provide Access 22](#_Toc121482654)

[5.2 Confidentiality 22](#_Toc121482655)

[5.3 Cyber Security 23](#_Toc121482656)

[5.4 Media 23](#_Toc121482657)

[5.5 Intellectual Property Rights 24](#_Toc121482658)

[5.6 Moral Rights 24](#_Toc121482659)

[5.7 Patent Rights 24](#_Toc121482660)

[5.8 Patterns, Jigs, Dies and Drawings 25](#_Toc121482661)

[5.9 Discretion Not Fettered 25](#_Toc121482662)

[5.10 Relationship Between The City and The Contractor 25](#_Toc121482663)

[5.11 Entire Agreement – No Warranty 25](#_Toc121482664)

[5.12 Assignment 25](#_Toc121482665)

[5.13 Notices 26](#_Toc121482666)

[5.14 Dispute Resolution 26](#_Toc121482667)

[5.15 Force Majeure 27](#_Toc121482668)

[5.16 Default and Termination 28](#_Toc121482669)

[5.17 Severability 29](#_Toc121482670)

[5.18 Modification and Waiver 29](#_Toc121482671)

[5.19 Laws of Western Australia Apply 29](#_Toc121482672)

[5.20 Legal Costs 29](#_Toc121482673)

[5.21 Environmental Management/Flora Conservation 29](#_Toc121482674)

[5.22 Supplier Code of Conduct and Customer Service Charter 30](#_Toc121482675)

[5.23 Payment of Building and Construction Industry Training Fund Levy 30](#_Toc121482676)

[Schedule 1 – Contract Details 31](#_Toc121482677)

[Schedule 2 – Specifications / Statement of Work and Special Conditions 34](#_Toc121482678)

[1.1 Background 34](#_Toc121482679)

[1.2 Specification 34](#_Toc121482680)

[1.3 Special Conditions 34](#_Toc121482681)

[1.3.1 Work Health and Safety Requirements 34](#_Toc121482682)

[1.3.2 Start up and Occupational Safety, Health , Environment and Quality Induction Meeting 35](#_Toc121482683)

[1.3.3 Incident Notification 35](#_Toc121482684)

[1.3.4 On Site Safety 35](#_Toc121482685)

[1.3.5 Workplace Health & Safety Site Inspection by Contractor 36](#_Toc121482686)

[1.3.6 Dilapidation Report 36](#_Toc121482687)

[1.3.7 Keys and Access Cards 36](#_Toc121482688)

[1.3.8 Dial Before You Dig 37](#_Toc121482689)

[1.3.9 Traffic Management 37](#_Toc121482690)

[1.3.10 Parking 37](#_Toc121482691)

[1.3.11 Communication with the City 37](#_Toc121482692)

[1.3.12 Working Hours 38](#_Toc121482693)

[1.3.13 Waste Management 38](#_Toc121482694)

[1.3.14 Confidentiality 38](#_Toc121482695)

[1.3.15 Compliance with Australian Standards, Code of Practice, Works Standards, Specifications and Special Conditions 38](#_Toc121482696)

[1.3.16 Warranties 38](#_Toc121482697)

[1.3.17 Invoicing Requirements 38](#_Toc121482698)

[1.3.18 Practical Completion 38](#_Toc121482699)

[1.3.19 Issuing Work 39](#_Toc121482700)

[1.3.20 Contractor’s Ongoing Performance 39](#_Toc121482701)

[1.3.21 Performance Review 39](#_Toc121482702)

[Appendices Register 40](#_Toc121482703)

[Appendix 1: XXX 40](#_Toc121482704)

[Appendix 2: XXX 40](#_Toc121482705)

[Schedule 3 – Pricing 41](#_Toc121482706)

[1.1 Pricing Requirements 41](#_Toc121482707)

[Signing Page 42](#_Toc121482708)

**Details**

**Parties**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Name: | **City of Melville** |
| Short Form Name: | **City** |
| Notice Details: | 10 Almondbury Road, Booragoon, Western Australia |
|  | Attention: Chief Executive Officer |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Name: | **The Contractor specified in Item 4 of Schedule 1** |
| Short Form Name: | **Contractor** |
| Notice Details: | The details specified in Item 5 of Schedule 1 |

**Background**

A. The City publicly invited Offers for the supply of the Goods and Services.

B. The Contractor submitted the Offer in response to the City's Request.

C. The City has chosen the Contractor as the successful respondent to the Request.

D. The City and the Contractor wish to enter into this Contract to evidence their agreement in relation to the supply of the Goods and Services.

**Agreed Terms**

***Agreed Terms:*** These are the general conditions of the contract.

Scroll down to Schedule 2 – Specifications to see the requirements of the contract.

1. Defined Terms and Interpretation
   1. Defined Terms

In this document unless the context requires otherwise:

**Addendum** means any document evidencing a change, amendment or clarification of the specification and or scope of work prior to the signing of this Contract.

**Approved Security** means an unconditional and irrevocable undertaking in the form set out at Schedule 4 and otherwise on similar terms, and given by a financial Institution that:

1. has an office open for business in Western Australia; and
2. is registered in Western Australia;
3. is regulated by the Australian Prudential Regulatory Authority (APRA); and
4. meets a credit rating not less than A as assessed by Standard and Poors

**APRA** has the same meaning given to it in clause 3.12(1).

**Australian Cyber Security Centre** means the Government Agency known as the Australian Cyber Security Centre.

**Business Day** means a day other than a Saturday, Sunday or public holiday in Western Australia other than a day in the period beginning on 25 December in a year and ending on 7 January in the following year.

**Business Hours** means the period from 8:30 AM to 5:00 PM Western Standard Time on a Business Day.

**City** means the City of Melville.

**City’s Code of Conduct** means the City of Melville’s Code of Conduct (Employees), Policy OP-027, located on the City’s website, hyperlink <https://www.melvillecity.com.au/our-city/publications-and-forms/corporate-services/code-of-conduct-(employees)>.

**City’s Representative** means an Officer who has been notified by the City to the Contractor as being an authorised Officer for the purposes of the Contract.

**Claim** means all and any claim, demand, writ, summons, action, suit, prosecution, proceeding, judgment, order, decree, damages, costs (including legal costs), loss and expense of any nature whatsoever.

**Contamination** means a solid, liquid, gas, odour, heat, sound, vibration, radiation or substance which makes or may make the premises or the surrounding environment:

1. unsafe or unfit for habitation or occupation by persons or animals;
2. degraded in its capacity to support plant life; or
3. otherwise degraded or harmed.

**Contract** means all of the documents that constitute and evidence the final agreement between the parties for the supply of Goods and Services by the Contractor to the City, comprising the terms in this document, the Request, the Offer, any Addendum and the Special Conditions.

**Contract IP** means all Intellectual Property Rights created, discovered, developed or that come into existence in relation to the performance of this Contract by one or both of the parties.

**Contractor Data** means the information and materials relating to the City or the possession of Goods or Services under this Agreement:

1. which the Contractor has in its possession, custody or control; or
2. which are accessed, transmitted or stored or on the Contractor’s information systems or equipment.

**Commencement Date** means the date stipulated in Item 7 of Schedule 1.

**Contract Price** means the price or prices stipulated in Item 10 of Schedule 1 or Schedule 3.

**Cyber Incident** has the same meaning given to it in clause 5.3(2).

**Deficient Goods** has the same meaning given to it in clause 5.16(3).

**Deficient Services** has the same meaning given to it in clause 5.16(3).

**Defect Liability Period** means the period (if any) stipulated in Item 15 of Schedule 1 which commences on the date of Practical Completion or any other date agreed between the parties.

**Delivery Note** means a note in writing, in a form approved by the City, which includes:

* + 1. the number and date of the Purchase Order under which the Goods are delivered (if applicable);
    2. a description of the Goods delivered;
    3. a statement of the quantity of the Goods delivered;
    4. the date of a delivery; and
    5. the place of delivery.

**Dispute Notice** has the same meaning given to it in clause 5.13(1).

**Environmental Laws** means any law, whether statute, or common law, concerning environmental matters, and includes but is not limited to law concerning land use, development, pollution, waste disposal, toxic and hazardous substances, conservation of natural or cultural resources and resource allocation including any law relating to exploration for or development of any natural resource.

**Excluded Loss** means any one of more of the following, arising under statute, common law or equity, from or related in any way to this Contract or its subject matter:

1. any loss of profit, loss of revenue, loss of product, loss of expected savings, loss of income, rent or holding costs, loss of expected production, opportunity costs, loss of business (including loss or reduction of goodwill or opportunity); and damage to reputation, whether actual, direct, indirect, anticipated or otherwise; and
2. any indirect or consequential loss which is not covered by paragraph (a) of this definition.

**Expiry Date** means the date stipulated in Item 8 of Schedule 1.

**Extension Period** has the same meaning given to it in clause 2.4(1).

**Force Majeure** means any event or circumstance beyond the reasonable control of a party which prevents or impedes the due performance of the obligations under this Contract and which by the exercise of reasonable diligence that party is unable to prevent, including acts of war, acts of terrorism, civil commotion, regional strikes or similar labour disputes, acts of God or other severe weather conditions, legal restraint, governmental interference or regulation. Force Majeure does not include lack of finances, breakdown of any equipment used by the Contractor or its subcontractors unless caused by a Force Majeure event, or contractual commitment made by the Contractor to third parties which limits the ability of the Contractor to perform under this Contract.

**Goods** means the goods as set out in this Contract, to be supplied by the Contractor.

**Instalments** means the portions of the Contract Price stipulated in Item 13 of Schedule 1 (if any).

**Instalment Period** means the respective period in which the Instalment is due and payable by the City to the Contractor.

**Insurance Amount** means the amount stipulated in Items 14 of Schedule 1.

**Intellectual Property Rights** means the intellectual, industrial or commercial property rights or rights of a proprietary nature throughout the word, including:

1. rights related to copyright in any jurisdiction, including future copyright and rights in the nature of or analogous to copyright;
2. right in inventions, patents, trademarks, service marks, designs;
3. rights in confidential information, including know-how and trade secrets;
4. intellectual property rights in a licence;
5. a right to apply for the registration of an intellectual property right;
6. a renewal and extensions of an intellectual property right;
7. a similar or equivalent right to an of an intellectual property right; and
8. a protection of an intellectual property right,

regardless of the manner or medium in which it is stored or incorporated.

**Moral Right** means:

1. a right of attribution of authorship; or
2. a right not to have authorship falsely attributed;
3. a right of integrity of authorship; or
4. a right of a similar nature

which is conferred by statute, and which exists or comes to exists anywhere in the world.

**Motor Vehicle Insurance** means the insurance specified in clause 3.12(4).

**Nominated Goods and/or Service Provider** means the person or class of persons stipulated in Item 11 of Schedule 1 to supply the Goods and Services under this Contract.

**Notice** has the same meaning given to it in clause 5.13(1).

**Offender** has the same meaning given to it in clause 5.16(1)(g).

**Offer** means the offer submitted by the Contractor in response to the Request.

**Officer** means:

* 1. the Chief Executive Officer of the City; and
  2. any employee of the City or person authorised by the Chief Executive Officer of the City, and notified to the Contractor, as an authorised officer for the purpose of the Contract.

**Option Period** means the periods stipulated in Schedule 1, if any and more clearly described in clause 2.3.

**Payment Terms** means the periods stipulated in Item 12 of Schedule 1.

**Professional Indemnity Insurance** means the insurance specified in clause 3.12(3) and in the amount specified in Item 14 of Schedule 1.

**Purchase Order** means an order placed by an Officer to the Contractor for the supply of Goods and/or Services under this Contract.

**Rectification Notice** has the meaning given to it in clause 3.16(2)(b).

**Records** has the same meaning given to it in clause 4.1(2).

**Request** means the request issued by the City for the supply of goods and services. Particulars of which are stipulated in items 1 and 2 of Schedule 1.

**Schedule** means a schedule to this Contract.

**Services** means the whole of the services, tasks, work and requisites as set out in Schedule 2 including the supply of goods (if applicable), the Request and the Offer, to be supplied by the Contractor under this Contract.

**Site** means the land on which the actual services are being provided which forms the subject matter of the services.

**Social Media** means any electronic forum that offers the opportunity for people to gather in online communities of shared interest and create, share, transmit or consume content. Including, but is not limited to social networking sites (e.g. Facebook, Google+), video and photo sharing site (e.g. Instagram, YouTube, Vimeo), micro-blogging sites (e.g. Twitter) and weblogs, including corporate blogs, personal blogs and blogs hosted by traditional media publications and any other sites that allow individual users or company to use simple publishing tools.

**Special Conditions** means the conditions (if any) stipulated in Schedule 2.

**Specifications** means all technical specifications or schedules with respect to the Services, forming part of the Request and the Offer.

**Subcontractor** has the same meaning to it in clause 3.4(2).

**Subcontractor Payment** has the same meaning given to it in clause 3.4(5).

**Term** means the terms of this Contract.

**Variation Request** means a written request made by the Contractor to the City to vary the Contract Price under clause 2.9(2).

**Works** as the same meaning as Services.

**Workers’ Compensation Insurance** means the insurance specified in clause 3.12(2) and in the amount specified in Item 14 of the Schedule.

**Written Law** has the same meaning given to that term in the *Interpretation Act 1984*.

* 1. Interpretation

In this Contract, unless otherwise stated:

* 1. headings and bolding are for convenience only and do not affect the interpretation of this Contract;
  2. words importing the singular include the plural and vice versa;
  3. a reference to a gender includes a reference to each other gender;
  4. a reference to a person or individual includes a reference to a firm, corporation or other corporate body, authorities, governments and governmental agencies and vice versa;
  5. where a term is assigned a particular meaning, other grammatical forms of that term have a corresponding meaning;
  6. a reference to any Written Law includes:
  7. all Written Laws amending, consolidating or replacing that written law; and
  8. all subsidiary legislation, as that term is defined in the *Interpretation Act 1984*, made under that Written Law;
  9. a reference to a party includes that party, its successors, permitted assigns, receivers, administrators, executors, substitutes and liquidators;
  10. a reference to any document includes a reference to that document as amended, rectified or replaced from time to time and to any document so amending, rectifying or replacing the document;
  11. the meaning of general words or phrases is not limited by specific examples introduced by 'including', 'for example' or similar expressions;
  12. a rule of construction does not apply to the disadvantage of a party because the party was responsible for the preparation of the Contract or any part of it;
  13. an obligation, representation or warranty in favour of two or more persons:

1. is for the benefit of them jointly and severally; and
2. binds them jointly and severally;
   1. a reference to '$' or 'dollars' is a reference to Australian dollars;
   2. unless expressly stated otherwise, a reference to a party, clause, sub-clause, paragraph or part, is a reference a party, clause, sub-clause, paragraph or part of or in this Contract;
   3. anything in this Contract which is expressed to be done or performed by the City shall properly and lawfully be done and performed if so done and performed by an Officer.
   4. in the event of any inconsistency between the Specifications and this Contract, the Specifications shall prevail unless this Contract provides otherwise.
   5. If there is any inconsistency, ambiguity or discrepancy in this Contract, the City shall direct the Contractor as to the appropriate interpretation to be complied with.
   6. If there is any inconsistency between the documents, the order or precedence of documents shall be as follows:
3. These General Conditions of Contract;
4. Addendums;
5. Price Schedule;
6. Drawings in appendices (if applicable);
7. Technical Specification in appendices (if applicable);
8. Other appendices (if applicable);
9. The Request, and
10. The Offer.
11. Agreement
    1. Covenants
12. The parties covenant with each other on the terms and conditions outlined in this Contract.
13. In consideration for the payment of the Contract Price by the City, the Contractor covenants with the City, during the Term, to:
    1. supply the Goods and Services in accordance with this Contract; and
    2. do and perform all other things mentioned or described, or which may be implied in this Contract.
    3. Term

The Term of this Contract commences on the Commencement Date and ends on the Expiry Date or unless otherwise terminated earlier or extended in accordance with this Contract.

* 1. Option Periods

1. The City shall have the right at its sole discretion to extend the Contract for the period or periods referred to in Item 3 of Schedule 1 (**Option Period**) or part of a period, provided:
2. the City notifies the Contractor in writing no less than 45 days before the Expiry Date; and
3. the Contractor has not notified the City within fourteen (14) days of receiving the notification that they are unwilling to extend the Contract.
4. The terms and conditions of this Contract will apply to any Option Period.
5. The payment for the Goods and Services during any Option Period shall be in accordance with Schedule 3 Pricing Schedule for the applicable period or any approved revised price.
   1. Extension Of Contract Term
6. The City may, by giving written notice to the Contractor, not less than forty five (45) days prior to the Expiry Date, and on written acceptance by the Contractor within fourteen (14) days of receipt of such notice, extend this Contract for a further period (**Extension Period**).
7. The notice from the City to the Contractor shall specify the term of the Extension Period;
8. The terms and conditions of this Contract will apply to any Extension Period; and
9. The Contract Price for the Goods and Services during any Extension Period shall be that which applies on the last business day before the Expiry Date, subject to clause 2.9(b)(2).
   1. Contract Price
10. Subject to clauses 2.7(4) and 2.8, the City shall pay to the Contractor all monies in accordance with this clause that become due and payable under this Contract.
11. Where the Contract Price is to be paid as a lump sum, the Contract Price shall be payable by the City to the Contractor only after the whole of the Goods and Services that are to be supplied under this Contract have been supplied to the satisfaction of the City.
12. Where the Contract Price is to be paid in Instalments, each particular Instalment shall be payable by the City to the Contractor on the date specified in Item 13 of Schedule 1 for that particular Instalment.
13. Where the Contract Price comprises a schedule of rates for the supply of the Goods and Services, at the conclusion of each Instalment Period the City shall pay the Contractor an amount calculated in accordance with the following formula:

(Quantity of Goods supplied during the Instalment Period x the corresponding rate in the schedule of rates) **+** (quantity of Services supplied during the Instalment Period x the corresponding rate in the schedule of rates.)

1. Where the Contract Price is made up of a combination of two (2) or more of the methods outlined in subclauses (2) to (4), each of those parts of the Contract Price shall be calculated and payable in accordance with the appropriate corresponding method for that part under subclauses (2) to (4).
2. Where the Contract Price comprises of a schedule of rates, the City shall be required to pay only the amounts calculated under subclause (4) and not any total amount specified in the Offer.
3. Unless otherwise stated in this Contract, the Contract Price shall be inclusive of all costs for:
   1. delivery and forwarding the Goods;
   2. the return of Goods wrongly supplied or not in accordance with this Contract;
   3. packaging, wrapping and containers of any kind for secure and adequate protection and transport of Goods.
4. Where the Request provides for reimbursement of freight paid, the Contractor shall be entitled to recover from the City only an amount calculated at the rates prevailing at the time of dispatch for the carriage of like Goods to those Goods freighted. The Contractor shall provide written evidence to the City of the general prevailing freight rate.
5. The City may suspend some or all payments due to the Contractor under this Contract if the Contractor is in breach of any of its obligations under this Contract.
   1. Custom Duties
6. The Contract Price shall, be inclusive of all customs, excise and other like duties and charges payable on or in respect of the Goods and Services, unless otherwise stated.
7. If Goods are of overseas origin, the Contractor shall, for the purpose of enabling the City to apply for remission of duties, supply to the City, if so requested, information as to the customs tariff classification, the amount of duty payable, its application to the price charged and date or proposed date of importation. All prices and costs shall be shown in Australian currency together with the rate and date of application of any exchange rate applicable.
   1. GST
8. In this clause:

**GST Act** means *A New Tax System (Goods and Services Tax) Act 1999* *(Cth)*.

**GST Law** means the GST Act and any associated legislation including without limitation delegated legislation.

**GST, Registered, supply, tax invoice** and any other expression used that is defined in the GST Law has the same meaning as given to it in the GST Law.

1. Any amount referred to in this Contract which is relevant in determining a payment to be made by one of the parties to the other is exclusive of any GST unless indicated otherwise.
2. Where, under the GST Law, any supply to be made by a party (**Supplier**) to another party (**Recipient**) under or in connection with this Contract is subject to GST (other than a supply the consideration for which is specifically described in this Contract as GST-inclusive), then:
   1. the consideration payable or to be provided for that supply under this Contract will be increased by, and the Recipient will pay to the Supplier, an amount equal to the GST calculated according to the GST Law;
   2. the Recipient shall pay that additional GST amount at the same time and in the same manner as the GST-exclusive consideration is paid or provided; and
   3. a reference to the consideration payable for a supply includes the value of any non-monetary consideration for the supply.
3. If the Supplier is Registered or required to be Registered, the Supplier shall provide a GST compliant tax invoice in connection with any supply made by it under this Contract, failing which the Recipient will not be obliged to make any payment for that supply until the invoice is provided.
   1. Payment Terms
4. Subject to clause 2.7(4), the City shall, within the Payment Terms stipulated in Item 12 of Schedule 1 for each invoice issued under this Contract by the Contractor, either:
5. pay to the Contractor the full amount contained in the invoice; or
6. dispute all or part of the invoice in accordance with subclause (2).
7. If the City disputes all or any part of the amount claimed by the Contractor in an invoice then, within the Payment Terms stipulated in Item 12 of Schedule 1, the City shall:
8. pay the Contractor that portion of the amount which the City does not dispute provided a revised invoice is issued by the Contractor that excludes the disputed portion; and
9. for that portion of the invoice in dispute, comply with clause 5.14.
10. The City’s Procurement Policy requires all purchases to be appropriately authorised before a Purchase Order can be placed with a Contractor. Goods and/or Services must not be supplied to the City unless it has been authorised.
11. A purchase is authorised when the City’s Purchase Order has been provided to the Contractor. The Purchase Order reference is to be stated on all invoices issued.
12. Where the purchase has been awarded by a quote or tender process, Contractors are required to use the Purchase Order number supplied at the time of the award of the quote or tender process or contract number or any subsequent authorised Purchase Order number.
13. Goods and Services provided without a Purchase Order number may be deemed unauthorised and will result in non-payment by the City to the Contractor.
    1. Price Variations
    2. The Contract Price shall be fixed for the Term, unless otherwise stated in this Contract.
    3. The Contract Price may be varied other than in the terms of a predetermined variation (**Variation Request**).
    4. If the Contractor wishes to claim a variation to any Contract Price during the Term, the Contractor shall provide the City written details of the claim, including:
       1. the reason for the price variation;
       2. all relevant information as to the cost of materials, labour and overheads, and such other cost components as the City may require considering any claim for a variation; and
       3. the existing Contract Price, proposed price variation and the proposed new Contract Price on an item by item basis.
    5. The Contractor shall attach to each Variation Request evidence and documents to support and justify the request for the price variation. The City may refuse to consider a Variation Request if inadequate documents or evidence is attached to the Variation Request.
    6. The City may, in its absolute discretion, refuse, approve or approve subject to conditions, any Contract Price variation claimed in a Variation Request.
    7. If a Variation Request is approved, the approved Contract Price shall, subject to subclause (7), immediately replace the previous corresponding Contract Price and this Contract shall continue to apply with the necessary changes automatically being made.
    8. Any Contract Price varied under subclause (6) shall apply only to the Services or Goods supplied after the date the Variation Request has been approved, unless otherwise specified by the City in writing.
    9. The Contractor shall immediately notify the City of any reductions affecting the Contract Price. The Contractor must repay to the City the full amount of any overpayment made by the City within fourteen (14) days of the reduction being authorised by the City in writing.
14. Services
    1. Samples

Where required under the Request, the Contractor shall supply samples of all or any of the Goods and Services outlined in the Request free of all charges. These samples may be retained and used by the City and, on the expiry of the Term (except for termination as a result of the Contractor's breach of any term of this Contract); the City shall return or pay for the samples, in accordance with the Request.

* 1. Supply of Goods and Services

1. The Contractor shall supply the Goods and Services in accordance with the Request, Addendum or appendices attached to this Contract.
2. If a particular brand of Good is specified in the Request or this Contract, that particular brand of Good shall be supplied by the Contractor to the City, unless otherwise approved by the City in writing.
3. Subject to the City determining under subclause (1) that the Goods and Services must be supplied in accordance with the samples provided by the Contractor to the City, if no standards or specifications are stipulated in the Request or Addendum, the Goods and Services shall be supplied in accordance with the appropriate and current standards of the Standards Association of Australia for the Goods and Services, and if there is no standards of that type then with such other standards reasonably required by the City. In the case of Goods then they shall be:
   1. made of the most suitable material and be constructed or manufactured in accordance with reasonable standards of construction;
   2. reasonably fit for purpose for which they are required; and
   3. fully capable of the intended use for which they are put,

to the satisfaction of the City.

1. In all cases, the Contractor shall ensure that the Goods and Services are provided to the highest standards and carried out properly with all due skill, care and diligence.
2. Subject to subclause (6), the Contractor must ensure that the Goods and Services are supplied only by persons:
3. who are suitably skilled and experienced in their respective professions and trades;
4. who hold all necessary licences, permits and authorities required by law; and
5. whose standards of workmanship are entirely suitable,

for the supply of the Goods and Services under the requirements of this Contract.

1. The City may require that only individuals who are a Nominated Service Provider supply the Goods and Services under this Contract, in that case, the Contractor shall comply with the requirement.
2. The Contractor must ensure that its employees, agents, subcontractors and any employees of such agents or subcontractors:
3. conduct themselves towards members of the public in a positive, friendly, courteous and respectful manner which is in keeping with the City's public image;
4. use discretion when dealing with members of the public and at all times (whether provoked or not) refrain from aggressive, threatening and rude behaviour or gestures; and
5. do not act in an unruly manner or use offensive language,

while supplying the Goods and Services under the Contract.

1. In carrying out all work under this Contract, the Contractor shall observe, perform and comply in all material respects with all relevant industrial awards, industrial agreements and orders of courts or tribunals that apply to employees engaged by the Contractor to supply the Goods and Services under the Contract.
   1. Removal of Contractor's Employees
2. Without limiting the generality of any other clause in this Contract or the rights of a party at law, the City may direct the Contractor to remove, within a stated time from any activity related to the Goods and Services, any person employed or engaged in supplying the Goods and Services who, in the City's opinion, does not meet any of the requirements set out in clauses 3.2(5) and 3.2(7).
3. If the Contactor is required to remove any persons in supplying the Goods and Services as set out in clause 3.3(1) above, the Contractor is required, if directed by the City, to replace the person removed within the time stipulated by the City.
   1. Subcontracting
4. Unless clearly stated in the Contractor’s Offer, the Contractor shall not, without the City's prior written approval:
5. subcontract all or part of the supply of the Goods and Services;
6. allow a subcontractor to assign a subcontract or any payment or any other right, benefit or interest under a subcontract; or
7. change subcontractors.
8. Where the Contractor wishes to subcontract all or part of the supply of the Goods and Services or change subcontractors, the Contractor shall give the City written particulars of:
9. the work to be subcontracted;
10. the name and address of the proposed subcontractor; and
11. any other information that the City reasonably requests.
12. The City may, in its absolute discretion, refuse, approve or approve subject to conditions, any request by the Contractor under this Contract to subcontract the supply of all or part of the Goods and Services.
13. Except where the Contract otherwise provides, the Contractor shall be liable to the City for the acts, defaults and omissions of all subcontractors, and employees and agents of the subcontractors, as if they were those of the Contractor. Approval to subcontract shall not relieve the Contractor from any liability or obligation under this Contract.
14. The Contractor must pay when due all amounts payable to a subcontractor appointed by the Contractor, with the City’s consent, in connection with the supply of the Goods or Services (**Subcontractor**).
15. Without limiting the Contractor’s liability under this Contract, the City may, in its absolute discretion, pay an amount that is properly due and payable by the Contractor to a Subcontractor (**Subcontractor Payment**).
16. The Contractor acknowledges and agrees that the payment by the City of the Subcontractor Payment will be set off and deducted from the amounts otherwise payable to the Contractor by the City under the Contract and will be treated as a payment by the City to the Contractor under this Contract.
17. Payment of the Subcontractor Payment to the Subcontractor shall not:
18. be evidence of the value of work or an admission of liability or evidence that the work carried out by the Subcontractor has been executed satisfactorily but shall be a payment on account only; and
19. prejudice the right of the City or the Contractor to dispute whether the amount of the Subcontractor Payment.
    1. Warranty

The Contractor warrants that all Goods supplied under the Contract:

1. are of merchantable quality; and
2. are fit for the stated purpose;
3. are manufactured and delivered strictly in accordance with any drawings specification and other instructions of the City given for the purpose of this Contract;
4. are free from defects in design, materials and workmanship;
5. shall comply with the requirements of any relevant statutes, regulations or legally applicable standard;
6. shall be in accordance with and shall perform in accordance with the City’s technical specifications; and
7. do not and will not infringe the Intellectual Property Rights of any third party.
   1. Supply By Purchase Order
8. Where the Contract is for the supply of the Goods and Services by reference to a list of Goods and Services in a schedule to the Request, the City shall not be obliged to purchase any or all of the Goods and Services listed or any quantity. The City at its sole discretion can determine the supply of Goods and Services listed as may be required during the Term. In such circumstances the City may, in its absolute discretion, make a Purchase Order or Purchase Orders for the supply of some or all of the Goods and Services listed and any quantity of them.
9. The Contractor must fulfil any Purchase Order made by the City during the Term.
10. Where the quantity of Goods and Services required is set out or described in the Request as 'approximate', it shall be regarded only as an estimate of the quantity which may be required under this Contract, and the City shall not be required to take delivery of the whole of the approximate quantity of Goods and Services set out or described in the Request.
11. The City is entitled to make a Purchase Order for its requirements of any one line of the Goods and Services either at one time, in instalments or in such quantities as it may require from time to time.
12. If the sizes and dimensions of the Goods are not specified in the Request or Offer, the Contractor shall be deemed to have offered for the supply of any manufactured size or dimensions which may be specified by the City in writing or in a Purchase Order.
13. The City and the Contractor shall each retain copies of all Purchase Orders and maintain a register stating in respect of each Purchase Order:
    1. the date and time or receipt of the Purchase Order (as applicable); and
    2. details of when the Goods requested under the Purchase Order were delivered.
    3. Delivery
14. The Contractor shall deliver the Goods:
    1. at the place specified in the Request or, if no place is specified, at the place notified to the Contractor by the City in writing; or
    2. if the Goods are to be supplied under a Purchase Order, at the place specified in the Purchase Order.
15. The City, at its sole discretion, may require that all Goods are to be supplied at the same time or in part from time to time.
16. The Contractor or its employee or agent shall hand a Delivery Note to the Officer (or his or her representative) receiving delivery of a consignment of Goods and retain a duplicate copy of the Delivery Note which has been signed by the Officer (or his or her representative) confirming proper delivery of the consignment of Goods.
17. The Contractor shall pack the Goods to ensure that no loss or damage results from weather or transportation.
    1. Time
18. Subject to subclause (2), the Contractor shall supply the Goods and Services punctually at or within the time stated in the Contract or in a Purchase Order, and in all cases time shall be of the essence.
19. Any extension of time must be approved by the City in writing. The City in its absolute discretion may withhold such approval.
20. Where no time is stated in the Contract for the Supply of any Goods and Services, the City shall provide the Contractor reasonable written notice of when the Goods and Services are to be supplied under this Contract.
21. If the City becomes aware that the Contractor is unable to supply any of the Goods and Services punctually at or within the time stated in the Contract or in a Purchase Order, or within an extension of time granted under subclause (2):
22. the City may obtain an alternative service provider to supply those Goods and Services; and
23. the Contractor shall have no rights against the City (for compensation or otherwise) in respect of the alternative supply of those Goods and Services.
    1. Cancellation of a Purchase Order
24. The City may cancel a Purchase Order in whole or in part by giving written notice (**Cancellation Notice**) to the Contractor indicating the date of cancellation of the Purchase Order, provided that it has not been performed.
25. Upon receipt of a Cancellation Notice, the Contractor must:
26. cease all work related to the performance of the Purchase Order;
27. not place any further orders or commitments in relation to the Purchase Order; and
28. take all reasonable steps to effect the cancellation of the Purchase Order and to mitigate the costs and expenses incurred by the Contractor as a result of the cancellation.
    1. Working Hours
29. If the working hours and working days for the performance of the Services are not in the Contract, and if the City so requires, they shall be as notified by the Contractor to the City before commencement of the Services.
30. The working hours and working days shall not be varied without the City's prior written approval, except when, in the interests of safety of persons or property, the Contractor finds it necessary to perform the Services otherwise, and in that case the Contractor shall give the City written notice of those circumstances as soon as possible.
    1. Security
31. The [Contractor](file:///C:/Users/ajarvis/AppData/Local/Temp/HCConditionsOfContractMay15-1.doc#Contractor) must provide security to the [City](file:///C:/Users/ajarvis/AppData/Local/Temp/HCConditionsOfContractMay15-1.doc#Commonwealth):
32. in the form of [Approved Security](file:///C:/Users/ajarvis/AppData/Local/Temp/HCConditionsOfContractMay15-1.doc#ApprovedSecurity);
33. in the amount set out at Item 11 of Schedule 1; and
34. before issuing the first progress claim or invoice.
35. The [City](file:///C:/Users/ajarvis/AppData/Local/Temp/HCConditionsOfContractMay15-1.doc#Commonwealth) must release the balance of the security when:
36. the [Defect Liability Period](file:///C:/Users/ajarvis/AppData/Local/Temp/HCConditionsOfContractMay15-1.doc#DefectsLiabilityPeriod) has expired; and
37. the [Contractor](file:///C:/Users/ajarvis/AppData/Local/Temp/HCConditionsOfContractMay15-1.doc#Contractor) has complied with all its obligations under the [Contract](file:///C:/Users/ajarvis/AppData/Local/Temp/HCConditionsOfContractMay15-1.doc#Contract).
38. The [City](file:///C:/Users/ajarvis/AppData/Local/Temp/HCConditionsOfContractMay15-1.doc#Commonwealth) is not obliged to pay the [Contractor](file:///C:/Users/ajarvis/AppData/Local/Temp/HCConditionsOfContractMay15-1.doc#Contractor) interest on:
39. the [Approved Security](file:///C:/Users/ajarvis/AppData/Local/Temp/HCConditionsOfContractMay15-1.doc#ApprovedSecurity); or
40. the proceeds of the [Approved Security](file:///C:/Users/ajarvis/AppData/Local/Temp/HCConditionsOfContractMay15-1.doc#ApprovedSecurity) if it is converted into cash.
41. The City will not hold the proceeds or money on trust for the [Contractor](file:///C:/Users/ajarvis/AppData/Local/Temp/HCConditionsOfContractMay15-1.doc#Contractor).
42. The City may have recourse to the Approved Security at any time it may be entitled to recover from, or be paid by or has a bona fide claim that it is entitled to, the Contractor an amount claimed as due under this Contract or otherwise than under this Contract.
    1. Insurance
43. The Contractor must obtain a valid and enforceable **Public Liability** **Insurance** policy with an Australian Prudential Regulation Authority (**APRA**) authorised insurer which:
44. provides coverage of at least the Insurance Amount for each occurrence (refer Schedule 1 for requirements);
45. must be endorsed to note City’s respective rights and interests in relation to this Contract;
46. includes a cross liability endorsement;
47. requires the Contractor to notify the City of any cancellation or non-renewal of the policy; and
48. will cover the Contractor's liability to indemnify the City in accordance with this Contract.
49. The Contractor must obtain a valid and enforceable **Worker's Compensation** **Insurance** policy which complies with the provisions of the *Worker's Compensation and Injury Management Act 1981* in respect of all its employees supplying the Services under this Contract.
50. The Contractor must obtain a valid and enforceable **Professional Indemnity** **Insurance** policy (if required under the contract) with an APRA authorised insurer, which:
51. provides coverage of at least the Insurance Amount for each occurrence (refer Schedule 1 for requirements);
52. is maintained for a period of not less than seven (7) years after the completion of the Contractor's obligations under this Contract; and
53. will cover the Contractor's liability to indemnify the City in accordance with this Contract.

All policies effected by consultants and subcontractors to the Contractor under this clause shall be maintained for a period of not less than seven (7) years after the completion of the Contractor’s obligations under this Contract.

1. The Contractor must obtain a valid and enforceable **Motor Vehicle** **Insurance** policy (if required under the contract) with an APRA authorised insurer, which:
2. provides cover against all loss and/or damage to the Contractor’s vehicles for an amount of not less than the market value and otherwise for not less than the Insured Amount for any one claim or occurrence and unlimited in the number of occurrences; and
3. provides cover for third party personal injury or death and third party property damage liability (and include bodily injury gap protection) involving the Contractor’s vehicles;
4. The Contractor must obtain a valid and enforceable **Goods in Transit Insurance** policy with an APRA authorised insurer, which Provides coverage for the value of the goods purchase value (including freight and other charges), up until title and risk in the Goods pass to the City.
5. The Contractor must not do or omit to do any act that would be grounds for an insurer to refuse to pay a claim made under any held insurance policy.
6. The Contractor must ensure that its consultants and subcontractors are insured as required by law, (including as to amounts of insurance and type of insurance) given the nature of work to be performed by the subcontractor, its employees, contractors or agents, as it they were the Contractor.
7. The Contractor must maintain the insurance policies referred to in this clause during the Term.
8. The Contractor agrees to be responsible for any excess payable under an insurance policy taken out under this Contract.
9. At any time during the Term, the City can request from the Contractor evidence that an insurance policy referred to in this clause is currently in effect. The Contractor must within forty eight (48) hours of the City’s request provide for inspection a certificate of currency of the policy and, if requested by the City, a copy of the policy.
10. If, in the reasonable opinion of the City, the insurance of the Contractor referred to in this clause is inadequate, the City may require the Contractor to obtain and maintain further insurance, and the Contractor must comply with the requirement.
11. If the Contractor fails to procure and maintain the Insurance in accordance with this Contract, the City may, but is not obliged to procure and maintain any such insurance on behalf of the Client. The associated costs will be a debt due and immediately payable from the Contractor to the City.
12. The City may terminate or suspend this Contract if:
13. Contractor’s insurances, as required by this clause, is inadequate or unacceptable to the reasonable satisfaction of the City; or
14. that insurance lapses, ceases, is suspended or prejudiced in the opinion of the City before or at any time during the Term.
15. The Contractor shall, as soon as practicable, inform the City in writing of any occurrence that may give rise to a claim under an insurance policy required by this clause and shall keep the City informed of subsequent developments concerning the claim. The Contractor shall ensure that any subcontractors in respect of their operations similarly inform the parties.
16. The insurances are primary, and not secondary, to the indemnities referred to in this Contract. The City is not obliged to make a claim or institute proceedings against any insurer under the Insurance before enforcing any of its rights or remedies under the indemnities referred to in this Contract. In addition, the Parties acknowledge that if a claim is made under an Insurance policy by the City, it is their intention that the insurer cannot require the City to exhaust any indemnities referred to in this Contract before the insurer considers or meets the relevant claim.
    1. Protection of People and Property
17. Subject to the terms of this Contract, the Contractor shall at all times when supplying the Goods and Services:
18. take measures necessary to protect people and property;
19. avoid unnecessary interference with the passage of people and vehicles; and
20. prevent nuisance and unreasonable noise and disturbance.
21. If the Contractor damages any property when supplying the Goods and Services under this Contract, the Contractor shall properly and promptly rectify the damage and pay all compensation that the law requires the Contractor to pay to the City.
22. If the Contractor fails to comply with an obligation under this clause, the City may give written notice to the Contractor requiring the Contractor to comply with its obligations. If the Contractor fails to comply with a written notice, in addition to its other rights and remedies under the Contract, the City may itself perform the obligation, or have the obligation performed by others, and the cost incurred by the City shall be payable by the Contractor to the City on demand.
    1. Notice of Injury or Death

Without affecting any other obligation in this Contract, the Contractor shall give notice in writing to the City of any personal injury or death occasioned by, or which occurred in the course of, the supply of the Goods and Services, as soon as practicable after that occurrence, in accordance with the *Work Health and Safety Act 202*0 as amended.

* 1. Indemnity

1. The Contractor shall indemnify the City and at all times keep the City indemnified from and against all Claims resulting from the Contractor, it’s employees, contractor’s or agent’s negligence or omissions, which may be commenced or brought against the City or the City may suffer or incur in connection with or arise directly or indirectly as a result of:
2. the loss of life, personal injury or damage to property arising from or out of any occurrence in connection with the supply of the Goods and Services;
3. any breach or non-performance by the Contractor of any terms and conditions to be observed and performed by the Contractor under the Contract; and
4. without limiting the generality of paragraphs (a) or (b) of this subclause, any act or omission on the part of the Contractor or its employees. Contractors or agents that leads, directly or indirectly, to the City incurring any liability to a third party on the grounds of public liability for negligence or contributory negligence.
5. The City is not liable to the Contractor for an Excluded Loss in relation to the Contract or the provision of the Contractor to the City.
6. The indemnity created under this Contract continues and remains in full force and effect until the date that the Contractor has fulfilled all of its obligations under this Contract.
7. For the purposes of subclause (b), the provisions of Part 1F of the *Civil Liability Act 2002* *(WA)* are excluded.
   1. Title, Risk and Acceptance of Goods
8. Title and risk associated with the Goods shall pass to the City only on acceptance of the Goods by an Officer.
9. The City is not obliged to accept Deficient Goods where all or parts of the Goods are rejected by the City,:
10. the City shall give a written notice to the Contractor of the Deficient Goods; and
11. the City may give a written direction to the Contractor to remove and replace, or rectify, the Deficient Goods at the Contractor's expense within such reasonable time as the City may direct (**Rectification Notice**).
12. If the Contractor fails to comply with a Rectification Notice, the City may:
    1. itself, or engage a third party to, undertake the works required to comply with the Rectification Notice. Such costs incurred by the City shall be payable by the Contractor to the City on demand;
    2. exercise a general lien over the Deficient Goods and sell the Deficient Goods to recover any costs and expenses incurred by the City as s result of the Contractor failing to comply with a Rectification Notice; or
    3. return the rejected Goods at the Contractor’s expense to the Contractor’s premises and, in such circumstances, the Contractor shall afford every facility to accept such delivery and the City shall not be liable in any manner whatsoever for any loss, damage, reduction in value or other Claim that may arise in relation to the Goods returned to the Contractor’s premises.
13. Where:
    1. Goods are rejected under this clause and the Contractor fails to replace the rejected Goods; or
    2. the Contractor fails to deliver the Goods within the time as directed by the City,

the City may purchase replacement Goods from another supplier and any additional expense incurred over and above the Contract Price for the replacement Goods shall be a debt due and payable by the Contractor to the City.

1. Where it is not practicable or possible for the City to purchase replacement Goods of an identical kind or quality to the Goods not properly supplied by the Contractor, the City shall be entitled to purchase substitute Goods which, in the opinion of the City, is a suitable alternative, and any additional expense incurred over and above the Contract Price for the Goods shall be a debt due and payable by the Contractor to the City.
2. If the City considers it necessary, it may refer to a technically qualified person any Goods that the City considers to not be in accordance with the Request, Purchase Order, Addendum, this Contract or not in accordance with the Samples provided by the Contractor to the City. That person shall act as an expert and his or her decision shall be final and binding on the parties. The costs in engaging the expert shall be paid by the party against whom the decision is given.
3. The City may exercise the rights in this clause in addition to and not in derogation of any other rights or remedies to which it is entitled under this Contract.
   1. Defects Liability
4. The Contractor must carry out rectification of any defects in the Goods and Services during the Term and for the Defect Liability Period stipulated at Item 15 of Schedule 1.
5. If the work or rectification is not commenced or completed as required by the City, the City may have the work of rectification carried out at the Contractor’s expense but (without prejudice to any other rights) the City may have, and the cost of rectification incurred by the City shall be a debt due and payable by the Contractor.
6. This clause survives the termination or expiry of this Contract.
   1. Directions From the City

The Contractor must comply, as soon as practicable, with any written direction given by the City concerning the supply of the Goods and Services.

* 1. Failure to Perform Obligations

1. Without limiting the generality of any other clause in this Contract or the rights of a party at law, if:
2. the Contractor defaults in the observance or performance of its obligations under this Contract; and
3. the Contractor fails to remedy the default within fourteen (14) days after the City gives notice in writing to the Contractor specifying the default and requiring the default to be remedied,

the City may perform the obligation itself or engage a third party to do so.

1. The Chief Executive Officer of the City may determine the cost to the City of the performance of the Contractor's obligations by the City or a third party and that determination shall be final and binding. The City shall give the Contractor written notice of the Chief Executive Officer's determination.
2. The Contractor must pay to the City within seven (7) days of receipt of the notice specified in subclause (2), the fees the City incurred to performing the Contractor’s obligations .
   1. Suspension of Services
3. The City may direct the Contractor to suspend the supply of all or part of the Services for such time as the City thinks fit, including, if in the City’s opinion that it is necessary:
4. because of an act, default or omission of either party or a third party;
5. for the protection or safety of any person or property; or
6. to comply with a court order.
7. If the Contractor wishes to suspend the performance of the whole or part of the Services, the Contractor must obtain the City's prior written approval. The City may approve, refuse or impose conditions of approval on the suspension.
8. As soon as the City becomes aware that the reason for any suspension no longer exists, the City shall direct the Contractor to recommence the suspended Services as soon as reasonably practical.
   1. Variation
9. A variation to the Supply of Goods and Services can only be varied in writing and approved by each party.
10. The variation takes effect on the date specified by the City with or subsequent to the approval.
11. Record Keeping and Audit
    1. Records
12. The Contractor must at its principal place of business keep true, accurate and complete records of all supply of Goods and Services to the City at its principal place of business, sufficient to enable the Contractor to comply with its obligations under this Contract.
13. The Contactor must permit or procure that the City or its representative (including its auditors) have full and free access at all reasonable times to all of the records, reports, invoices, statements and other documents relating to this agreement or the supply of Goods and Services under it as required by the City from time to time (**Records**).
14. The Contract must supply to the City, within [14] days of receiving a request from the City, copies of all Records that the City deems necessary for the purpose of auditing the Contractor’s compliance with this Contract
15. The Contractor warrants that all Records provide by it to the City will be true and correct and not misleading.
16. Miscellaneous
    1. Contractor to Provide Access

The Contractor shall, at any time when requested by the City, provide to the City any information relating to the Goods and Services in a form directed by the City and assistance as the City may require enabling it to perform its functions, including its obligations under the *State Records Act 2000* and the *Freedom of Information Act 1982*.

* 1. Confidentiality

1. Subject to the *Freedom of Information Act 1992 (WA)*, the Contractor:
2. must immediately return the City’s confidential information on the request of the City and at the end of the Term.
3. may only disclose confidential information:
   * 1. to a professional adviser, on the understanding that he profession adviser keeps the confidential information confidential;
     2. to comply with a law or regulator requirement;
     3. to a third party to enable that to perform this Contract or a proposed assignee of the benefit of this Contract; or
     4. to enforce its rights or to defend a claim or action under this Contract.
4. If the Contractor breaches this clause, then the remedy of damages may be inadequate to protect the interests of the City and the City may seek and obtain relief, including injunctive relief.
5. This clause survives the termination or expiry of this Contract.
   1. Cyber Security
6. The Contractor must:
7. do all things that a reasonable and prudent entity would do to ensure that all Contractor Data is protected at all times from unauthorised access or use by a third party or misuse, damage or destruction by any person;
8. provide protective measures for the Contractor Data that are no less than accepted industry standards [for local government];
9. without limiting clauses 5.3, (1)(a) or (1)(b), comply with all security regulations or procedures or directions as are specified by the City from time to time regarding any the security of, or access to, the Contractor Data.
10. If the Contractor becomes aware if any actual or suspected action taken through the use of computer networks that result in an actual or potentially adverse effect on the Contractor's information system and/or Contractor Data residing on the system any other unauthorised access or use of Contractor Data by a third party or misuse, damage or destruction of Contractor Data by any person (**Cyber Incident**), the Contractor must:
11. notify the City in writing immediately (and no longer than 12 hours after becoming aware of the Cyber Incident); and
12. comply with any directions issued by the City in connection with the Cyber Incident, including in relation to:
    * 1. notifying the Australian Cyber Security Centre, or any other relevant body, as required by the City;
      2. obtaining evidence about how, when and by whom the Contractor's information system and/or the Contractor Data has or may have been compromised, providing it to the City on request, and preserving and protecting that evidence for a period of up to 12 months;
      3. implementing any mitigation strategies to reduce the impact of the Cyber Incident or the likelihood or impact of any future similar incident; and
      4. preserving and protecting the Contractor Data (including as necessary reverting to any backup or alternative site or taking other action to recover Contractor Data).
13. The Contractor must, take out and maintain insurance to protect against the risks of a Cyber Incident.
14. The Contractor must ensure that:
15. all subcontracts and other supply chain arrangements, which may allow or cause access to Contractor Data, contain no provisions that are inconsistent with clauses 5.3(1) – (4); and
16. all personnel and any subcontractors who have access to Contractor Data comply with clauses 5.3(2) and 5.3(3).
    1. Media

The Contractor shall not disclose any information concerning the Goods and Services for distribution through any communications media (including through Social Media) without the City's prior written approval (which shall not be unreasonably withheld). The Contractor shall refer to the City any enquiries from any communications media and Social Media concerning the Services.

* 1. Intellectual Property Rights

1. The Contractor acknowledges and agrees that:
2. all Contract IP vests in the City upon its creation; and
3. the Contractor assigns its right, title and interest in the Contract IP created during the Term to the City.
4. On the City’s request, the Contractor must execute a formal assignment or other document required to give effect to the assignment. The City grants a non-exclusive, non-transferable, irrevocable and royalty free licence to the Contractor to use the intellectual property for:
5. the Term; and
6. for the sole purpose of providing the Services.
7. The obligations under this clause survives the termination or expiry of this Contract.
   1. Moral Rights

To the extent permitted by law and for the benefit of the City, the Contractor consents, and must use its best endeavours to ensure that each author of a work, consents in writing, to the use by the City of that work even if the use may otherwise be an infringement of their Moral Right.

* 1. Patent Rights

1. The Contractor shall indemnify the City, its employees, agents and Officers and at all times keep the City , its employees, agents and Officers indemnified from and against any Claim arising from or incurred by reason of any infringement or alleged infringement of any letters patent, design, trade mark or name, copyright or other protected right in respect of any goods, articles, services, equipment, machinery, plant or thing, system or method of performing, using, fixing, working or supply by the Contractor when supplying the Goods and Services under this Contract.
2. All payments and royalties payable in respect of any letters patent, design, trade mark or name, copyright or other protected right referred to in subclause (1), shall be deemed to have been included by the Contractor in the Contract Price and shall be paid by the Contractor to the person or body to whom they may be due or payable.
3. The City shall immediately notify the Contractor of any Claim being made or brought against the City in respect of any of the matters stated in subclauses (1) and (2). The Contractor shall, with the assistance of the City if it so desires, but at the Contractor’s sole expense, conduct all negotiations for the settlement of the Claim. In the event the Contractor fails to do so, the City shall have the power to suspend payment of any money due to the Contractor under this Contract until the Claim has been settled or withdrawn.
4. If any Claim referred to in subclause (3) has not been settled or withdrawn at the date when this Contract is terminated, the balance outstanding in respect of the Claim shall be a debt due by the Contractor to the City.
5. For the purposes of subclause (1), the provisions of Part 1F of the *Civil Liability Act 2002* *(WA)* are excluded.
   1. Patterns, Jigs, Dies and Drawings

If, for the purpose of performing the Contractor’s obligations under this Contract, it is necessary for the Contractor to make, purchase or otherwise acquire any pattern, jig, die, drawing or other aid to manufacture or production, and the cost of the making, purchase or acquisition is included in the Contract Price, then where the Contract provides that the pattern, jig, die, drawing or other aid to manufacture or production is to become the property of the City, the Contractor shall deliver it properly packed and labelled to a point of delivery nominated by the City before the expiry of the Term.

* 1. Discretion Not Fettered

Nothing in this Contract shall fetter or shall be construed as an attempt to fetter the discretion or the powers of the City or the Council of the City under any Written Law.

* 1. Relationship Between The City and The Contractor

1. Nothing contained in this Contract shall be deemed to constitute a relationship between the City and the Contractor other than the relationship of principal and independent contractor and, without limiting the generality of the foregoing, this Contract shall not be construed so as to constitute a relationship of master and servant or principal and agent as between the City and the Contractor, or any relationship of employment or trust between the City and the Contractor.
2. The Contractor shall not hold itself or its employees or agents out to be employees or agents of the City, and the Contractor shall indemnify the City and keep the City at all times indemnified against any Claim incurred as a result of doing so.
3. For the purposes of subclause (2), the provisions of Part 1F of the *Civil Liability Act 2002* are excluded.
   1. Entire Agreement – No Warranty
4. The Contractor acknowledges that it has entered into this Contract in full reliance on its own enquiries, investigations, examinations and advice and not in reliance on or as a result of any statement, claim, representation or warranty (expressed or implied) made or given by the City or any employee, agent or other person on behalf of the City in respect of any matter whatsoever affecting the Contract.
5. The parties agree that this Contract constitutes the whole and entire agreement between them and supersedes all previous negotiations and agreements written or oral.
   1. Assignment
6. The City shall be entitled to assign, novate or otherwise transfer the benefit of this Contract on giving notice to the Contractor.
7. The Contractor shall not assign, novate or otherwise transfer the supply of any of the Goods and Services or any of its rights under this Contract without the prior written consent of the City.
8. Any consent by the City to an assignment referred to in subclause (2) shall:
9. be subject to the assignee executing a deed undertaking to be bound by all duties and obligations imposed on the Contractor under the Contract as if the assignee were named in lieu of the Contractor;
10. not discharge the Contractor from any liability in respect of the performance of the duties and obligations under this Contract as at the date of assignment;
11. be subject to the payment by the Contractor of all expenses incurred by the City in relation to the assignment request including all legal fees; and
12. shall extend only to the consent actually given, and shall not prevent the exercise of any of the rights under this Contract with respect to any subsequent breach of this clause.
13. The Contractor shall not mortgage or encumber any of its rights under this Contract.
    1. Notices
14. A notice, demand, consent, approval or communication under this Contract (**Notice**) must be:
15. in writing, in English and signed by a person duly authorised by the sender; and
16. hand delivered or sent by prepaid post or email to the recipient’s address for Notices specified in this Contract, as varied by any Notice given by the recipient to the sender.
17. A Notice is taken to be received:
18. if hand delivered, on delivery;
19. if sent by prepaid post, on the second Business Day after the date of posting (or on the seventh (7th) Business Day after the date of posting if posted to or from a place outside of Australia); or
20. if sent by email, within eight (8) Business Hours of the time recorded in the email properties as the time at which the email was transferred from the sender’s network, unless:
    1. the sender receives an automatically generated electronic notification indicating the email has not been delivered; or
    2. within eight (8) Business Hours after the time recorded in the email properties as the time at which the email was transferred from the sender’s network, the recipient informs the sender that it has not received the entire Notice,

but if the delivery, receipt or transmission is not on a Business Day or is after 5:0 PM on a Business Day, the Notice is taken to be received at 8:30 AM on the next Business Day.

* 1. Dispute Resolution
  2. If a dispute arises between the parties in connection with this Contract, then a party must give written notice of the dispute to the other party identifying the dispute and providing details of it (**Dispute Notice**).
  3. If a dispute is not resolved between the parties within fourteen (14) days of the Dispute Notice being given, the parties shall endeavour to settle the dispute by mediation to be conducted by a mediator independent of the parties, appointed by agreement of the parties within thirty five (35) days of the Dispute Notice being given or, failing agreement, by a person appointed by the chair of the Resolution Institute or the chair’s nominee.
  4. The mediation rules of the Resolution Institute shall apply to the mediation.
  5. The mediation:

1. must be confidential and subject to without prejudice privilege;
2. costs must be borne equally by the parties, with each party bearing its own cost of the mediation;
3. must take place at an agreed mediation venue at the times and on the date specified by the Mediator from time to time.
   1. A party cannot commence any legal proceedings or arbitration, unless it has complied with the mediation process in accordance with this clause.
   2. A party may be represented by a qualified legal practitioner or other representative in any mediation proceedings.
   3. The parties must continue to comply with their obligations under this Contract despite any dispute being referred to mediation, unless agreed otherwise by the parties in writing.
   4. This clause 5.14 does not prevent any party from obtaining any injunctive, declaratory or other interlocutory relief from a court which may be urgently required.
   5. Force Majeure
4. Should a party be delayed in the performance of this Contract by an event which that party concerned considers (acting reasonably) is a Force Majeure occurrence, then the party delayed shall:
5. give written notice to the other party immediately giving the full particulars of the event and why it is considered a Force Majeure occurrence; and
6. use its best efforts to remedy the situation.
7. On giving a notification under subclause (1), the performance or compliance by either party of or with any of the responsibilities or obligations under this Contract shall be suspended. The suspension shall continue as long as the performance or compliance with that responsibility or obligation under this Contract is so prevented or hindered. During the suspension, the parties shall consult with each other without delay as to the measures to be taken regarding the continuation of the supply of the Goods and Services and the implementation of this Contract.
8. On Force Majeure event occurring, the Contractor shall take all reasonable measures necessary to minimise the effects of the delay.
9. Subject to clause 5.14(5), if the Force Majeure continues for more than fifteen (15) consecutive days, either party may terminate this Contract with immediate effect by giving the other party written notice of termination,
10. If the City wishes for the Contractor to continue to implement this Contract, the Contractor shall continue to supply the Goods and Services under the terms and conditions of this Contract.
11. In the event of termination of this Contract under subclause (4), the Contractor shall be paid in accordance with clause 2.5 for the Goods and Services supplied up to and including the date of termination and any other amounts due under this Contract, or as otherwise agreed in writing between the parties.
12. Neither party shall be liable for any delay or failure of performance of the terms and conditions of this Contract to the extent such delay or failure is attributable to events of Force Majeure which has been notified in accordance with this clause.
13. Force Majeure may not be invoked by a party if, and to the extent that, any prior default under this Contract of the party concerned caused or contributed to the prevention or impediment of the due performance of the obligations under this Contract.
    1. Default and Termination
14. If:
15. the Contractor defaults in the observance or performance of any term or condition of this Contract to be observed or performed by the Contractor, and the Contractor fails to remedy such default (if it is capable of remedy) within fourteen (14) days after the City gives notice in writing to the Contractor specifying the default and requiring the default to be remedied;
16. the Contractor goes into liquidation whether compulsory or voluntary, or a receiver or manager is appointed;
17. the Contractor calls a meeting of the Contractor's creditors or makes any composition or arrangement with or assignment for the benefit of its creditors, or suffers any execution under any legal process be issued or be levied on or against any of its goods or chattels;
18. the City ceases to be a local government for the purposes of the *Local Government Act 1995*;
19. the Contractor knowingly maintains or gives the City information that is false;
20. there is a change in the Contractor's directors, shareholders or unit holders which leads to a change in the ownership or control of the Contractor;
21. the Contractor or a director of the Contractor (**Offender**) commits a criminal offence the subject of a final conviction which has not been overturned or stayed pending an appeal and the Offender is sentenced to imprisonment of at least one year or the criminal offence involves serious dishonesty or moral turpitude in connection with the dealings by the Offender; or
22. the Principal, in its absolute discretion, without being obliged to give any reasons, terminates this Contract at any time by giving not less than five (5) Business Days written notice to the Contractor,

then, in any of these cases subject to law, the City may, by notice in writing given to the Contractor, without prejudice to any other powers, rights, authorities or remedies against the Contractor under this Contract or otherwise, terminate this Contract. However, the Contractor is not released from its liability for any previous breach or failure to observe or perform any term or condition of this Contract.

1. If this Contract is terminated:
2. unless terminated by the City, the Contractor must complete all Purchase Orders received prior to the termination of expiry of this Contract;
3. subject to clause 5.16(3), the City must pay all unpaid amounts for the Goods and Services supplied by the Contractor prior to the termination of this Contract or reasonably ordered by the Contractor but only if they will become the Principal’s property on payment;
4. each party must return the other party’s confidential information and Intellectual Property Rights to the respective party who owns it;
5. this Contract ends and does not have any further effect, save to the extent expressly stated otherwise; and
6. termination of this Contract is without prejudice to the City’s right to enforce a claim against the Contractor which arises before the date of termination.
7. In the case of Goods or Services determined by an Officer to not be in accordance with this Contract (“**Deficient Goods**” or “**Deficient Services**”) after the City has accepted the Deficient Goods or Deficient Services, without prejudice to any other powers, rights, authorities or remedies against the Contractor under this Contract, the City may:
8. demand the refund of any payment made to the Contractor for the Deficient Goods or Deficient Services; or
9. require the Contractor to rectify the Deficient Goods or Deficient Services at the Contractor's expense within such reasonable time as may be appropriate,

and any loss or expense incurred by the City as a result of the supply of the Deficient Goods or Deficient Services shall be payable by the Contractor to the City on demand.

1. The parties' rights and obligations under clauses 3.8(3), 5.7(1) and 5.10(2) shall survive the termination of this Contract.
   1. Severability

If any part of this Contract is or becomes void or unenforceable then that part shall be severed from this Contract with the intention that the balance of the Contract shall remain in full force and effect, unaffected by the severance.

* 1. Modification and Waiver

1. This Contract may not be modified, amended or varied except by a document in writing signed by or on behalf of each of the parties.
2. Any modification to a term or condition of this Contract, or waiver or relinquishment of the performance of any term or condition of this Contract, will only be effective if made in writing and executed by or on behalf on the party granting the waiver.
3. No waiver of any one breach of any term or condition of this Contract shall operate as a waiver of any other breach of the same or other term or condition of this Contract.
   1. Laws of Western Australia Apply

This Contract shall be construed and interpreted in accordance with the laws of the State of Western Australia and the parties agree to submit to the jurisdiction of the courts of that State and of courts competent to hear appeals from them. The Contract shall also abide by all State Regulations & Requirements.

* 1. Legal Costs

1. Each party shall pay its own costs and expenses (including legal costs) of and incidental to the preparation, negotiations, completion and signing of this Contract.
2. The Contractor shall pay all duty payable with respect to this Contract and all copies of it.
   1. Environmental Management/Flora Conservation

In performance of the work under this Contract, the Contractor shall:

1. comply with all applicable Environmental Laws, industry standards and City policies;
2. use appropriate methods in carrying out the works under the contract that will reduce to the greatest extent practicable, disruption or damage to the environment;
3. give effect to and maintain all approvals, licenses, permits, authorisations, safeguards and standards applicable for environmental protection and required under Environmental Law and shall take all measures necessary to prevent contamination of the environment or destruction or impairment of native fauna and flora;
4. exercise care carrying out the works under this Contract to avoid unnecessary destruction of native flora and comply with requirements of the *Biodiversity Conservation Act 2016 (WA)*;
5. ensure that it obtains the information available to the City of any sites known to contain rare flora and be advised of the protective measures to be taken.
6. if the Contractor in the course of carrying out the works finds any further sites that may contain rare flora, the Contractor shall cease work in the area and inform the City’s or the Officer as soon as practicable.
   1. Supplier Code of Conduct and Customer Service Charter

The Contractor must comply with the City’s Statement of Business Ethics located on this City’s website, <https://www.melvillecity.com.au/our-city/publications-and-forms/corporate-services/city-of-melville-statement-of-business-ethics>

The Contractor must comply with the City’s Customer Service Charter for Contractors located on this City’s website, <https://www.melvillecity.com.au/our-city/publications-and-forms/corporate-services/customer-service-charter-for-our-contractors>

* 1. Payment of Building and Construction Industry Training Fund Levy

1. The Contractor is deemed to be the project owner under the Building and Construction Industry Training Fund and Levy Collection Act 1990.
2. The Contractor shall be responsible for the payment of any fees and charges applicable under this Act if applicable to any works performed.
   1. Social Procurement
3. The Contractor agrees to use reasonable endeavour to conduct its business in a manner that supports ethical, social and environmentally sustainable objectives.
4. The Contractor agrees to undertake reasonable due diligence and monitoring of it’s supply chain on an ongoing basis to ensure that the Services are supplied free from modern slavery.
5. The Contractor acknowledges that the City may implement a rating system in relation to it’s ethical, social and environmentally sustainable objectives.

**Schedule 1 – Contract Details**

***Schedule 1:***  These details will change depending on what type of goods and services the contract is for.

| **Item** | **Heading** | **Detail** |
| --- | --- | --- |
| 1. | Request Number: | RFT1234 |
| 2. | Request Description: | Supply of ABC |
| 3. | Option Periods (clauses 1.1 and 2.3): | [insert] |
| 4. | Contractor: | Legal Entity Name: [insert]  ABN: [insert]  ACN: [insert] |
| 5. | Contractor’s Notice Details: | Physical Address: [insert]  Postal Address: [insert]  Email Address: [insert] |
| 6. | Contractor Contact Person: | Name:  Telephone: |
| 7. | Commencement Date:  (clauses 1.1 and 2.2) | [insert] |
| 8. | Expiry Date:  (clauses 1.1 and 2.2) | [insert] |
| 9. | Security:  (clauses 1.1 and 3.11) | [5% of contract value or Not Applicable]  **If Security applies “schedule 4 approved security (unconditional undertaking)” must be inserted into the draft contract** |
| 10. | Contract Price:  (clauses 1.1 and 2.5) | Refer to Schedule 3 |
| 11. | Nominated Service Provider (i.e. consented to by the City):  (clause 1.1) | [insert] |
| 12. | Payment Terms:  (clauses 1.1 and 2.8) | 30 days from receipt of Invoice after delivery of Goods or Services |
| 13. | Instalments:  (clauses 1.1 and 2.5) | [insert]  **If “N/A” one final amount is paid on completion of the works. Specify if payment is monthly, after each portion of work…** |
| 14. | Insurance Amount:  (clauses 1.1 and 3.12) | **Public Liability Insurance** covering the legal liability of the Contractor and the Contractor’s Personnel arising out of the Goods and Services for an amount of not less than **$20 million** for any one occurrence and unlimited in the number of occurrences happening in the period of insurance.  **Products Liability Insurance** covering the legal liability of the Contractor and the Contractor’s Personnel arising out of the Goods and Services for an amount of not less than **$10 million** for any one occurrence and unlimited in the number of occurrences happening in the period of insurance.  **Workers’ Compensation Insurance** in accordance with the provisions of the *Workers’ Compensation and Injury Management Act 1981* (WA), including cover for common law liability for an amount of not less than **$50 million** for any one occurrence in respect of workers of the Contractor. The insurance policy must be extended to cover any claims and liability that may arise with an indemnity under section 175(2) of the *Workers’ Compensation and Injury Management Act 1981*.  **Professional Indemnity Insurance** covering the legal liability of the Contractor and the Contractor’s Personnel arising out of the Goods and Services for an amount of not less than **$10 million** for any one occurrence and unlimited in the number of occurrences happening in the period of insurance.  **Third Party Motor Vehicle Insurance** covering the legal liability of the Contractor and the Contractor’s Personnel arising out of the Goods and Services for an amount of not less than **$30 million** for any one occurrence and unlimited in the number of occurrences happening in the period of insurance. |
| 15. | Defect Liability Period:  (clauses 1.1 and 3.17) | [insert] |
| 16. | Price Variations:  (clause 2.9) | The price is fixed for the first year unless agreed to in writing by the City and the Contractor.  On the anniversary of the Commencement Date, the Price will be varied by the Consumer Price Index (Consumer Price Index, Australia (Cat No 6401.0): 1 All Groups, Index Numbers – Perth); or other relevant index, subject to request being made and approval by the City.  In the case of a request to vary price by the Consumer Price Index or other relevant index, the Contractor shall apply in writing for the City’s within three (3) months and up to the anniversary date.  Documentation will be required to justify applications for revised contract prices during the term of the Contract.  No price variation is payable unless and until approved by the City.  Any request by the Contractor for back-payment of price variations will not be considered.  Should a price variation not be applied for or approved, the fixed rate identified as year one rates or any subsequent approved revised price shall be applicable. |

**Schedule 2 – Specifications / Statement of Work and Special Conditions**

***Schedule 2:***  These are the requirements of the contract, along with any specifications contained in any Appendices that may also be referenced. They will be amended depending on the Tender.

* 1. Background

The City of Melville (“City”), is seeking a suitably qualified and experienced Contractor to ….

* 1. Specification

Clearly set out the request for services:

* 1. the services;
  2. where the services are to be performed.
  3. Special Conditions

Work Health and Safety Requirements

All City of Melville contractors shall be required to comply with all obligations established by the Work Health and Safety Act 2020 and associated regulations and to support the implementation of the City’s Occupational Safety & Health Policy (OP-005). This Policy is applicable to all employees, contractors, volunteers and individuals engaged within all City of Melville business operations and workplaces.

The City of Melville Personal Protective Clothing (PPC) and Equipment Work Instruction establish requirements for all contractors to wear long sleeve shirts and long pants (*long and longs*) whenever working outdoors. Long sleeved shirts shall have a collar and sleeves and shall remain fully extended to the wrists. Long pants shall be fully extended to ankle level.

Where PPC, including long and long clothing, is not being worn by Contractor personnel and alternate arrangements have not been endorsed, a City of Melville Officer may direct the Contractor to rectify the situation immediately.  Where there is an ongoing breach of these requirements, the City of Melville may direct the cessation of scheduled works until such time as all PPC requirements have been complied with.

In any situations where there is a risk to an employee’s safety or health that is associated with the wearing of Long & Long clothing (i.e. the risk of clothing becoming caught in moving machinery), a risk assessment shall be conducted and documented.  The risk assessment shall identify all hazards, determine the level of risk, and where applicable shall define all additional controls necessary to reduce the risk to an acceptable level. The risk assessment shall be reviewed by a City representative, who shall endorse the alternate arrangements.

Start up and Occupational Safety, Health , Environment and Quality Induction Meeting

The City shall arrange a start-up meeting, prior to the commencement of any contracted works. The purpose of this meeting is to familiarise the Contractor with the City of Melville requirements and provide an Occupational Safety, Health, Environment and Quality Induction.

All Contractor staff and sub-contractors, where applicable, must be formally inducted in the City of Melville Occupational Safety, Health, Environment and Quality procedures, before being allowed to commence any of the contracted works. Once inducted, it is the Contractor’s responsibility to ensure that all Contractor staff and subcontractors are inducted.

The Contractor shall promptly notify the City of any accident, injury, property or environmental damage which occurs during the carrying out of the contracted works. The Contractor shall within three days of any such incident provide a complete report detailing the incident, including results of investigations into the cause, and any recommendations or strategies for prevention in the future.

Incident Notification

The Contractor shall promptly notify the City of any accident, injury, property or environmental damage which occurs during the carrying out of the Works. All lost time incidents shall be immediately reported to the City’s Representative. The Contractor shall within three days of any such incident provide a complete report detailing the incident, including results of investigations into the cause, and any recommendations or strategies for prevention in the future.

On Site Safety

When conducting work for the City, all Contractor staff including any subcontractors must able to produce immediately proof that they have conducted the City’s induction and proof that they have all required qualifications.

No Site works shall commence until an appropriate risk assessment has been completed for each task. Acceptable formats for risk assessments include JSA’s, Take 5’s, SWMS or similar. Risk assessment must be made available immediately upon request.

The Contractor shall carry out the works in such a manner that maximum security of the Site is maintained at all times. The Contractor is responsible for all activities on the Site including providing access to authorised persons and restricting access of unauthorised persons.

The City is not responsible for any damage, vandalism or thefts occurring on Site until completed works have been handed over to the City.

Workplace Health & Safety Site Inspection by Contractor

Contractors are required to complete the appendix “Contractor Site Inspection Checklist” or approved equivalent. Equivalent shall be approved in writing by the City’s Representative.

The checklist shall be completed monthly and forwarded to the City’s Representative.

Dilapidation Report

Prior to works starting, the Contractor is required to submit a completed dilapidation report for the work area and its surroundings as well as any footpaths and kerbs the Contractor intends to cross when delivering materials. The dilapidation report can take the form of a report with photographs or a video recording (on a DVD) of all the items within and adjacent to the work.

Keys and Access Cards

Contractors issued with City Swipe/Access/Air cards (cards) or keys to the City’s facilities/buildings/assets (including access gates) in order to perform specified services, shall comply with the following conditions:

1. Cards and keys will be issued by the City’s nominated Officer or Representative at completion of the Contractor Induction process and will include details of the access area and any applicable time restrictions.
2. The Contractor shall ensure that cards and keys are kept secure at all times.
3. Where more than one card is issued to the Contractor, records are to be securely maintained by the Contractor of the cardholder and card number. The Contractor is responsible for notifying the City’s Officer or Representative immediately if a cardholder ceases to be employed or is unable to work. The card should be returned to the City at the earliest opportunity or on termination of the Works.
4. Where it is necessary for keys or master keys to be provided to the Contractor to enable it to complete its obligations, a written acknowledgement of receiving those keys will be signed by the Contractor.
5. At the end of the period for which those keys were issued the Contractor shall return all keys. If any key issued is not returned as required, the cost of replacing the key or keys, or any security system or part of a system, will be borne by the Contractor.
6. Lost or stolen cards must be reported to the nominated City Officer or Representative immediately on discovery. If unable to make contact (within one hour) or if after hours, Contractors must ring the City’s Community Safety Service (CSS) on 1300 653 643 and provide the following details:

* Contractors name
* Name of business
* Name of contact at the City
* Areas of access

1. Contractors must return all cards and keys at the completion of the services to the City’s Representative. Failure to do so will result in the following charges being deducted from final invoice claims or charged to the Contractor directly by invoice.

* Keys - $50
* Swipe/Access Card - $50
* Air Key $100

Before You Dig

The Contractor shall obtain all necessary information and data on any buried services that is or may be in proximity to the works and shall take such steps necessary to avoid contact and damage to such services.

The Contractor, where necessary and prior to commencing any excavation work, shall contact the Before You Dig, Western Australia (Dial 1100 Before You Dig) and obtain all relevant information.

The Contractor shall liaise with all relevant Utility Providers and obtain any clarification on drawings and other information. The Contractor shall notify Utility Providers of any service that is exposed or identified while carrying out the Services, which is not already shown on the drawings made available by the Utility Providers.

The Contractor shall be aware that not all buried services are registered with the Perth One Call system. The Contractor shall take all reasonable means to locate services prior to commencement of the Services. The Contractor shall accept responsibility for any claim arising from incidental damage caused by the Contractor or its subcontractors.

If there is a risk of services being impacted by the works, the Contractor shall use the services of a service location company. Costs for the service location company will be borne by the Contractor.

Traffic Management

Unless agreed with the City’s Representative, the Contractor shall provide traffic management whenever works are within 2 meters of traffic or where deliveries might adversely impact the traffic. The Contractor shall adhere to current Road Traffic Act regulations.

Parking

All vehicles parked outside of any restricted site compound are to abide by the City Local Law relating to Parking Facilities and the Road Traffic Act and consider the general safety of the community.

Communication with the City

The Contractor shall retain continual communication with the City’s Representative throughout the duration of the Works and respond to all verbal communication within one hour and to all written communication in five working days.

Notify the City in writing within one working day of any complaint, written or otherwise, by any resident or any other person affected by the Works.

If requested, the Contractor shall organise a regular meeting on Site with the City’s Representative to review progress, discuss future works schedule, report any concerns and discuss any unresolved issues.

Working Hours

Generally the working hours shall be 7:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. weekdays. Unless authorised by the City’s Representative, no work is to occur on the weekend or public holidays.

Waste Management

All waste shall be appropriately disposed of off Site.

Confidentiality

In the performance of the Works, the Contractor or any person or persons employed by them, shall not disclose to or discuss with any other person in any circumstances, any confidential information they have obtained or may obtain access to.

Compliance with Australian Standards, Code of Practice, Works Standards, Specifications and Special Conditions

All works and materials shall comply with the relevant, current Australian Standard, code of practice, works standards, specifications and special conditions.

Works and materials not complying shall be rectified by the Contractor at their own expense with all due speed and diligence.

Modern Slavery

Within one month of the Contract Start Date, the Supplier will prepare and implement a Modern Slavery Risk Management Plan in relation to its performance of this Contract and, if requested by the City, provide a copy of this plan to the City. The Modern Slavery Risk Management Plan should at a minimum detail:

(a) the Supplier’s steps to identify and assess risks of Modern Slavery practices in the operations and supply chains used in the performance of the Contract;

(b) the Supplier’s processes for addressing any Modern Slavery practices of which it becomes aware in the operations and supply chains used in the performance of the Contract;

(c) the content and timing of training for Personnel about Modern Slavery; and

(d) the Grievance Mechanism/s available to Personnel.

The Supplier must comply with the Modern Slavery Risk Management Plan in its performance of this Contract. For the avoidance of doubt, nothing in this clause derogates from the Supplier’s other obligations arising under this Contract or otherwise in relation to the provision of the Goods and/or Services.

If at any time the Supplier becomes aware of Modern Slavery practices in the operations and supply chains used in the performance of the Contract, the Supplier must as soon as reasonably practicable:

(a) take all reasonable action to address or remove these practices, including where relevant by addressing any practices of other entities in its supply chains; and

(b) take all reasonable steps to remediate any adverse impacts caused or contributed to by the Supplier from these practices in accordance with the Guiding Principles on Business and Human Rights.

Without limiting any obligations in performing the Contract, the Supplier must:

(a) not require Personnel to pay fees, charges, expenses or financial obligations incurred in order for the Personnel to secure their employment or placement (Recruitment Fees), regardless of the manner, timing or location of the imposition or collection of these Recruitment Fees;

(b) not destroy or exclusively possess, whether permanently or otherwise, the travel or identity documents of Personnel; and

(c) ensure Personnel can access a Grievance Mechanism to safely report any instances of Modern Slavery in the operations and supply chains used by the Supplier in its performance of this Contract.

Warranties

The Contractor shall obtain and ensure that the City will have the benefit of all warranties including for materials or equipment.

Invoicing Requirements

All invoices must include and be associated with a City Purchase Order Number.

All invoices must include at least the following:

* item number;
* brief description;
* Contractor’s name;
* Date.

Invoices must only be submitted for Works completed and in any event not more than 30 days from completion of the Works.

Practical Completion

At the completion of the works, the Contractor shall request a practical completion inspection with the City’s Representative giving not less than seven working days’ notice. If the City’s Representative is of the opinion that practical completion has been reached he may grant practical completion. Any applicable defect and liability period start on the date practical completion has been granted.

Issuing Work

The City shall despatch works to the Contractor via e-mail. In the event of urgent / emergency works the City may despatch works via phone first, followed by a work order via email to the Contractor as soon as practicable.

It is the Contractor’s responsibility to ensure that the nominated email address is monitored regularly for the City’s work orders. Should an issue arise with the Contractor’s email, email server or similar, the Contractor shall notify the City as soon as possible.

Contractor’s Ongoing Performance

The Contractor’s performance will be considered unsatisfactory if any complaint is received or multiple notices of non-compliance issued. In the case of the Contractor’s performance being considered unsatisfactory, the City reserves the right to terminate the agreement at its own discretion.

Any non-compliance notice needs to be remedied as soon as possible. Failure to take remedial actions following the receipt of a non-compliance notice might result in additional notices of non-compliance being issued.

Non-compliance notices can be issued for any breach, including but not limited to failure to comply with the specifications and special conditions.

Performance Review

The City may undertake stakeholder meetings with the Contractor a minimum of once every 12 months. These meetings will be carried out on Site if required.

The Contractor performance will be measured against the requirements set out in this specification.

The Contractor may be required to discuss any problems or issues at this time and to implement any improvements where required. In the event of any problems, issues or breaches additional meetings may be required.

Further to a 12 month review the City may record the performance of a Contractor on a regular basis for future use.

**Appendices Register**

***Appendices Register:*** Please consider these attachments as part of the scope or requirements of the Tender in your submission.

Appendix 1: XXX

Appendix 2: XXX

**Schedule 3 – Pricing**

* 1. Pricing Requirements

1. The Contractor must include in the Offer the completed Attachment C – Pricing Schedule.xlsx document included with this Contract.
2. The Contractor must state the Contract Price of the Goods and Services in Australian Dollars.
3. The Contract Price will be deemed to include the cost of complying with:
4. this Contract including:
   * 1. Attachment B – Draft Contract and any associated Schedules; and
     2. any Addendum available, if issued.
5. all matters and things necessary or relevant for the due and proper performance of this Contract (if awarded),

Any charge not stated as being additional to the Contract Price will not be payable by the City.

1. If the Contract Price is consideration for a taxable supply under the GST Act, the Contract Price will be deemed to be exclusive of all GST applicable to the taxable supply at the rate in force for the time being.

**To be Attached on Award**

**Refer to Attachment C – Pricing Schedule**

**Signing Page**

**Do Not Complete at This Stage**

**It is Agreed** that this Formal Instrument of Agreement shall **Constitute the Contract** between the parties.

**Contractor**

in accordance with s 127 of the *Corporations Act 2001*

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Signature: |  |
| Position:  (Director / Sole Director / Sole Company Secretary) |  |
| Signature: |  |
| Position:  (Director / Company Secretary) |  |
| On behalf of: |  |

**City**

in accordance with section 9.49A of the Local Government Act 1995

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| Signature: |  |
| Position: |  |
| On behalf of: | City of Melville |